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Deputy Secretary Raymond Simon and Assistant Secretary for Elementary and Secondary Education Kerri Briggs opened the meeting by welcoming everyone and thanking all members of the National Technical Advisory Council (NTAC) for agreeing to serve. Assistant Secretary Briggs presented the reasons the U.S. Department of Education (Department) created the NTAC and what it hopes to accomplish. The NTAC is designed to provide feedback on data the Department is requesting to support state proposals, brainstorm technical solutions to reoccurring questions regarding state assessment and accountability systems, and identify appropriate parameters for data and/or proposals that the Department can use to evaluate state requests. The mission of the NTAC is provide input into technical issues, identify problems and challenges in the field about particular issues, and provide insight into policy areas that the Department should consider. 
After that introduction, the Assistant Secretary turned over the meeting to NTAC Chair Tom Fisher, who asked that the group begin discussing the first topic, performance indexes.
I. Performance Indexes

Introduction

The Department provided a brief overview of performance indexes. Performance indexes have existed as part of state accountability systems since the start of NCLB. Currently, 12 states have a performance index as part of their accountability systems. They vary significantly in how they were developed and how they work in practice. In November 2005, Secretary Spellings included information on performance indexes in the announcement of the Growth Model Pilot for those states that were unable to implement a model to track individual student growth over time. Although an index does not measure individual student growth, it gives schools and districts “credit” for improving the achievement of students who are below Proficient. For example, a school will receive some credit if it moves students from Below Basic to Basic even if the students are not yet proficient. In September 2007, the Department held a meeting with representatives from all 12 states using a performance index to discuss performance indexes in general and to propose additional principles. Following that discussion, the Department received feedback from several attendees and decided to revise the proposed principles. 

· Current Principle 1: The index must be consistent with NCLB and the regulations promulgated under it, including provisions on annual measurable objectives (AMOs) and intermediate goals.
· Current Principle 2: The index does not give extra weight to students scoring above proficiency so as to mask performance in the lower achievement levels.
· Current Principle 3: The index can be calculated separately for reading and mathematics and for each relevant student subgroup.
· Current Principle 4: The index does not allow schools or districts to make AYP without also increasing the percentage of students who are proficient. 
· Proposed Principle 5: The index is tied to state-defined levels of performance. That is, the index points represent clearly defined and clearly delineated levels of performance to which students may be validly and reliably assigned.
· Proposed Principle 6: The state reports to parents and the public student achievement based on the levels of performance used in the index.

Following this introduction, the Department raised one question for the NTAC to consider:
· Are the Department’s principles and data request appropriate and complete?
Discussion

Question 1. Are the Department’s principles and data request appropriate and complete?
The NTAC members agreed, in general, that the principles were reasonable, with the exception of Principle 4, which is very difficult for any state to meet on an annual basis but possible as annual measurable objectives (AMOs) increase towards 100 percent proficiency in 2013-14. The NTAC members spent the majority of their time discussing data the state would need to submit to support its index.

The NTAC discussed whether and how the Department could use data regarding the number of students at each achievement level when reviewing performance indexes. NTAC members also suggested that the Department should be cautious when asking for transparency and clarify the audience for the transparency as the level of technical detail will necessarily differ when materials are developed for parents versus statisticians. The NTAC discussed whether annual measurable objectives on which the schools and district  are measured should be set on the performance index values. Finally, one member recommended that the performance indexes be measured using the same process and guidelines for growth models. 
The NTAC members discussed whether the state assessments can support  subdividing achievement levels. Members noted that the tests were built such that there is more error inherent in score classifications at the top and bottom of the distribution and, thus, it is harder to split into sub-achievement levels. Several members agreed that, if a state chooses to break its achievement levels into sub-achievement levels, the width of those levels must be at least one conditional standard error of measure.  Another member suggested states be able to provide evidence of decision consistency. One member cautioned that using the conditional standard error of measure might not be the only valid method to split achievement levels and recommend that states be able to provide additional evidence of increased content attainment. 
The NTAC also discussed whether the Department should consider the fact that performance indexes are carefully crafted by states and the vital importance of  acceptance by interested parties to the state. The NTAC members cautioned that the Department should review the performance indexes within the context of the full NCLAB accountability system. 
Two members of the NTAC raised the issue of how the performance index includes students who take an alternate assessment. 

II. Growth Models
Introduction

The Department provided a brief overview of the current issues needing involving growth models, including revising the growth model guidance and criteria to determine whether the addition of a growth model to a state’s accountability system could allow for too many ways to make adequate yearly progress (AYP). There are currently 11 states that have been approved to use a growth model (Alaska, Arizona, Arkansas, Delaware, Florida, Iowa, Missouri, Michigan, North Carolina, Ohio, and Tennessee). In April 2008, the Department released a notice of proposed rulemaking that included the criteria for any eligible state to include a growth model in AYP determinations. After four rounds of peer review, several common concerns have surfaced, such as the ability of the state to provide data to support the validity of the proposed growth model. In order to support states that are trying to work through these technical issues by providing further clarity about the evidence a state should submit to support its growth model proposal, two former  peer reviewers drafted additional guidance for states. Additionally, through the use of growth models and various measures of making AYP, some have expressed concerns that simply adding growth to the existing accountability system may diminish accountability. Following this introduction, the Department raised two questions for the NTAC to consider:
· Is the revised draft of the growth model peer review guidance sufficient and clear? 
· Can there be there too many ways to make AYP?

Discussion

Question 1. Is the revised draft of the growth model peer review guidance sufficient and clear? 

The NTAC began the discussion by asking some clarifying questions from Department staff as to whether the Department was backing away from any of its principles outlined by Secretary Spellings, to which the Department responded that it was not. Rather, the revised peer guidance would provide clarification on the guidelines by which the Department and peers are evaluating the state proposals, incorporating the lessons learned from the four reviews. The members of the NTAC engaged in a discussion about appropriate use of growth models. Members of the NTAC raised several suggestions. One member brought to light concerns around the technical quality of tests for English language learners and the implications of poor quality assessments on the measurement of these students’ growth. There  also were concerns with the mobility rate of English language learners. This transitioned into a discussion of the ability of the state to match individual student test results over time and ensuring that the state provides analyses demonstrating a lack of bias in unmatched students. Several NTAC members noted that there will always be some bias in match rates, and the Department was  creating an unrealistic target. Several members noted that states should, however, be able to account for any student who is not matched. Several members noted that additional attention is needed for special populations (English language learners and students with disabilities) to facilitate their appropriate inclusion in the growth models.  

Regarding the review of state growth model proposals, one member noted that states should be able to fully document their ability to use a growth model as part of the application. Conflicting opinions were offered  as to whether states should submit a “proof of concept” or whether that would be too burdensome for states. Another member suggested that the Department not revise guidance to be too detailed as it may stifle innovative ways of calculating growth and that the Department should examine the reasons why a state’s assessment system is not fully approved when reviewing a state’s growth model proposal. 
The NTAC also considered that accountability is a means to drive certain behaviors and that the Department needs to consider the theory of action underlying the use of growth models within the larger state accountability system. Members noted that in order for a state to be able to use a growth model, its assessment system should be stable. If the assessment system undergoes changes, there may be a significant impact on the state’s growth model. It was suggested that the Department require a length of stability to a state’s assessment system when using a growth. Other members of the NTAC took exception to this suggestion, noting that requiring states to have a stable assessment system may create a disincentive for a state to continue to improve its assessment system.
Question 2: Can there be there too many ways to make AYP?

Several members of the NTAC agreed that the addition of a growth model may present too many ways of making AYP and undermine accountability. However, there was no clear agreement among the members regarding “how much is too much“ One member of the NTAC noted that the more measures a state uses to make AYP, the less transparent is the final determination. Most of the members of the NTAC agreed that determining the appropriate means of making AYP would vary by state.  One dissenting member argued that the deadline of universal proficiency by 2013-2014 mitigates this concern.

Regarding how to evaluate “how much is too much,” several members argued that states should submit a “theory of action” to validate the robustness of its accountability system, how it is designed as a cohesive system, and how it is designed to improve school achievement. While the system can be complex and there can be many ways of making AYP, the system must be coherent. 
Some members supported collecting consequential validity of state accountability systems to determine if they are really identifying schools correctly. Other members expressed concern that the validity of accountability systems has not been refined sufficiently so that states could even begin to collect evidence.

III. End-of-Course Assessments
Introduction

The Department provided a brief overview of the issue of end-of-course (EOC) assessments as they relate to the statutory and regulatory requirements. There is a growing trend in states to transition from a one-point-in-time test administered to all high school students at a particular grade level, to an EOC test taken by high school students at the conclusion of a course that is not tied to a particular grade level. Several states have expressed an interest to permit students to choose one of several exams, each based on different course content within a subject area, rather than require all students to take the same EOC test. This raises several challenges, including the feasibility of establishing comparability of tests measuring different content areas and the possibility that some students would be systematically directed to less challenging courses. Following this introduction, the Department raised three questions for the NTAC to consider:
· Is it feasible to demonstrate some degree of comparability in the academic achievement standards among two or more different content-based assessments? 

· What strategies are there to demonstrate comparability?  Is there more than one approach?  What are the strengths and weaknesses of various approaches? 

· What evidence could a state provide to demonstrate a degree of comparability? 

· Is it feasible to demonstrate some degree of equivalence in the depth of knowledge for two or more different content-based EOC assessments?  

· What approach could a state take to demonstrate this comparability?  Is there more than one?  What are the strengths and weaknesses of various approaches? 

· What evidence could a state provide to demonstrate a degree of equivalence? 

· Does the subject (reading, mathematics, or science) affect the feasibility to demonstrate some degree of comparability among different EOC assessments?
Discussion

One member of the NTAC began by  asserting that the high school experience is very different from that of elementary and middle school. Assessments administered to all students at a particular grade level fits with the structure of the earlier grades. However, high school has a much more student-centered structure and with that comes an entirely different way of thinking about assessment and accountability. High school is the place where students start to make different choices and move in different directions.
For some subjects, such as science, students do not take the same courses at the same grade level. The NTAC members suggested the Department should reconsider its evaluation of high school assessment systems and the questions regarding “comparability.” Another member noted that comparability of assessments measuring different content is not technically feasible. Members of the NTAC generally did not think it was feasible for the states to demonstrate comparability of achievement on tests based on different content standards.
In general, the members were favorably disposed to EOC assessments since they are generally more closely related to the course curriculum and EOC assessments fit with other components of high school, such as course credits, progress toward graduation, accumulation of content knowledge, completion rates, and dropout rates. 
Several members argued that “banking” the test results of middle school students who reach proficiency on an end-of-course exam until the students have entered high school has the unintended consequence of giving high schools credit for student achievement at earlier grade levels. One member argued that if a large proportion of a state’s population is taking the high school end-of-course test in middle school then the state should be required to choose a higher-level course for high school accountability. 

Several members of the NTAC suggested the Department approach this issue from a different perspective such as identifying possible safeguards that could be built into the system.  Members of the NTAC discussed having students take more than one end-of-course assessments to prevent tracking certain students into an “easier” assessments.  One member also suggested examining enrollment data by subgroup to evaluate any potential bias among students selecting one course over another. Another member recommended looking at post graduation student outcomes as a way to gauge the utility of the test scores, such as the Florida FETPIP system that tracks students from school into the workforce.
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